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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Well… what a year! And what a start to the new LMC term, particularly for our new committee members (now including Bridgend) who, along with our returning members, have coped fantastically with the necessary shift to numerous online meetings. Our new executive committee are also settled and stand by to deal with your queries.

Unsurprisingly, the lion’s share of LMC work this year has been focused on COVID-19 and supporting our GP colleagues and practices through this tumultuous time and the reams of (sometimes conflicting) guidance issued through numerous sources.

The biggest source of concern has undoubtedly been the rise in secondary care requests of all natures as hospitals and clinics reduced/ceased their face-to-face appointments due to the pandemic. We have continually pushed this back to the health boards, encouraging all secondary care departments to hold their own waiting lists for their return to normal services and conduct their own testing etc – discouraging reliance on GPs for these tasks.
Whilst on the subject of normal services – whatever ‘normal’ means now – the news of the further relaxation of elements of the GMS contract until September 2021 has been gratefully received by many and we are grateful to GPC Wales for their continual negotiations with the Welsh Government throughout the pandemic.
But, whilst it is always easy to focus on the negatives of any situation, we should also bear in mind the opportunities, innovations and positive changes that the pandemic has given us. New ways of working such as increased use of telephone and virtual appointments, the introduction of electronic requesting for some secondary care departments and increased funding for the establishment of increased practice safety measures to mention but a few.
Throughout this year, and the changing landscape, we have continued to work closely with both health boards – participating in various liaison meetings and working groups to ensure the primary care perspective is considered in any planned service changes. As always, we continue to strive towards good primary/secondary care relations and smooth transitions through health care pathways for our patients.
I would like to take this opportunity to extend our thanks to all our practices who have worked so tirelessly during the pandemic, both to ensure GMS services have been available to patients on a daily basis, but also for your participation in the COVID-19 vaccination programme, which has made an undeniable difference to the progress of the programme rollout and therefore Wales’ ability to exit lockdown measures. Your efforts have not gone unnoticed!
Onwards and upwards to the next challenge!
Dr Steve Davies

Chairman

BRO TAF LMC OVERVIEW
GP and GP practice sustainability are always our top priorities – the increasing importance of which has been evident throughout the pandemic and has driven us to keep working with the primary care teams of both Cardiff & Vale and Cwm Taf Morgannwg Health Boards to reach mutually agreeable solutions to issues raised that will not endanger or compromise this. In order to assist with this, we would encourage all practices in proper use of the primary care escalation tool and incident reporting. This will enable the health boards to identify any areas or practices in difficulty and offer support where appropriate – and also ensures that Welsh Government are able to see the reality of what practices are facing – an important factor for negotiation for further resources.
We also remain mindful of national issues and continue to have 4 of our members on GPC Wales – participating and advising on national negotiations with Welsh Government to ensure the primary care voice is heard. Along with the increased workload within their practices brought on by the pandemic, these 4 members have also been tireless in their efforts within GPC Wales – negotiating on items such as relaxation of the GMS contract and the inclusion of primary care within the COVID vaccination programme. We are immensely grateful for their efforts.
Our work continues with the Welsh Ambulance Service – where, upon agreement with WAST, we have challenged both health boards over their policies to refuse ambulance release for red and amber calls. It is our intention to ensure that the medical professional making these decisions are fully aware of the implications for community services when ambulance releases are refused and that the health boards are willing to bear the clinical responsibility for those decisions.
The sustained situation of the pandemic has proven challenging for all aspects of health care, with those delivering primary care have remained at the forefront of risk throughout. Availability of secondary care services has become sporadic to say the least during this time with many departments attempting to divert aspects of their workload to primary care. We have always maintained that this is unacceptable and that secondary care departments should have their own business continuity plans for periods of crisis, including holding their own waiting lists if services are suspended. We have been vociferous in voicing this with both health boards and continue to fight against workload creep into an already overloaded primary care system.
The LMC continues to participate in both the UK and Welsh LMC Conferences – discussing both national and local matters affecting primary care. This year’s motions submitted included (but was not limited to) sickness payment for primary care staff forced to isolate due to COVID, secondary care workload creep and ‘COVID opportunism’, DES for atypical antipsychotic prescribing, removal of risk for data sharing for GPs, and access standards – particularly the difficulty of standard 2 in the current climate.
The introduction of the Medical Examiner Service is a welcome addition to health care services, and we look forward to seeing how this service develops over time.

The LMC continues to work on your behalf representing your interests. Any concerns regarding any aspects of general practice, the GMS contract or secondary care should be raised via your LMC constituency lead or directly to the LMC Office. We look forward to hearing from you.
CARDIFF AND VALE OF GLAMORGAN
The effects of COVID were widespread across the entire Cardiff and Vale area – including the widespread cancellation of many face to face clinics and surgeries. Whilst perhaps necessary at the time, this will undoubtedly create issues with patient flows in the near and longer future. The short-term effect for primary care was the increased volume of patient queries and concerns regarding their treatments, along with an increased demand for expedite letters. Practices experienced an exponential rise in patient contacts, which eventually led to the relaxation of Access Standard 2 by the Welsh Government and the further relaxation of enhanced services until Sept 21, which was welcomed.

As a consequence of the pandemic, there have been some opportunities and innovations which have been created and expedited such as the introduction of CAV247 in August 2020, changing how patients access emergency care and the introduction of the long covid clinic to holistically treat those patients who are suffering the lingering effects of the virus. 

As Cardiff and Vale health board now turn their attention to the recovery plan for secondary care services the LMC focus is to ensure that the focus on the reduction of waiting lists and the optimisation of services does not adversely affect primary care. The LMC is keen to remain involved in discussions affecting all clinical services – especially those under the umbrella of the new Shaping Future Clinical Services Programme – to encourage primary care and secondary care to move forward together with resources being allocated fairly where services are moved into the community.
CWM TAF MORGANNWG
The Cwm Taf Morgannwg region was particularly heavily affected during the pandemic – with many hotspots being identified especially in the Rhondda and Merthyr & Cynon areas. This led to high COVID admission rates and affected many secondary care services.
Shortly before the pandemic arrived Cwm Taf Morgannwg health board had undergone changes to their organisational structure, which introduced 3 integrated locality groups (ILG) who would work closely with clusters in their areas of responsibility to deliver health care services. Our LMC executive have been working hard to establish good working relationships with each ILG to ensure a consistent approach to services across all areas whilst allowing for regional nuances. The LMC are now established members of the ILG meetings to ensure any service changes are processed in the correct manner.

As the health boards are now entering their recovery phase, again the LMC remains involved in meetings which discuss changes to clinical services to ensure the primary care voice is heard. 

The recovery phase will see many changes coming, such as the introduction of a new ‘contact first’ system for emergency care. Many secondary care departments will be reviewing their waiting lists and looking at innovative ways to reduce these, which may include further discussions with primary care. The LMC intends to ensure any further work undertaken by primary care is fully agreed and resourced.
Some innovations have already been seen, such as the introduction of email requesting for radiology plain film requests and the introduction of consultant connect (to mixed reviews). New and more efficient ways of working are always appreciated and the LMC will continue to be available for discussions on any new ideas.
Going forward our focus remains on practice sustainability, ensuring practices come out the other side of the COVID-19 pandemic in a stable condition to be able to continue to provide GMS services to the Cwm Taf Morgannwg population.
Following our committee elections, 3 vacancies still remain for the Bridgend constituency, and we would encourage any interested Bridgend GPs to get in touch.
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